
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
53rd LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION & CULTURAL RESOURCES 

Call to Order: By Rep. H.S. "Sonny" Hanson, on January 20, 1993, 
at 3:10 p.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Rep. Sonny Hanson, Chair (R) 
Rep. Alvin Ellis, Vice Chair (R) 
Rep. Ray Brandewie (R) 
Rep. Fritz Daily (D) 
Rep. Ervin Davis (D) 
Rep. Ed Dolezal (D) 
Rep. Dan Harrington (D) 
Rep. Jack Herron (R) 
Rep. Bob Gervais (D) 
Rep. Bea McCarthy (D) 
Rep. Scott McCulloch (D) 
Rep. Norm Mills (R) 
Rep. Bill Rehbein (R) 
Rep. Sam Rose (R) 
Rep. Dick Simpkins (R) 
Rep. Wilbur Spring (R) 
Rep. Norm Wallin (R) 
Rep. Diana Wyatt, Vice Chair (D) 

Members Excused: None 

Members Absent: None 

Staff Present: Andrea Merrill, Legislative Council 
Susan Lenard, Committee Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Committee Business Summary: 
Hearing: HB 143, HB 173, HB 177 

Executive Action: None 

HEARING ON HB 173 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REP. KADAS, House District 55, Missoula, announced HB 173 would 
remove the statute requiring the Office of Public Instruction to 
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maintain the state visual, aural, and other educational media 
library. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Jack Copps, Deputy Superintendent of the Office of Public 
Instruction (OPI) , explained because of budget cuts, the library 
is no longer located in OPI. He said the materials are presently 
stored at Western Montana College. Since the appropriations 
committee voted last week to eliminate the revenues and the full
time equivalent position for this library, Mr. Copps stated all 
that needs to be done now is to remove the statutory requirement 
concerning its existence. 

Opponents' Testimony: None. 

Questions from the Committee Members and Responses: None. 

Closing by Sponsor: REP. KADAS closed the hearing on HB 173. 

HEARING ON HB 177 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REP. BIRD, House District 52, Superior, noted HB 177 would 
eliminate the financial accounting duties of county 
superintendents of schools and would transfer those duties to the 
superintendent of the office of public instruction (OPI), the 
county treasurer, or school district clerks. She stated the 
intent of the bill was to keep local control in the schools so 
counties would be responsible to each other and to OPI. REP. BIRD 
said HB 177 is potentially a "good change" bill. Written 
testimony was presented. EXHIBIT 1 

Proponents' Testimony: 

Don Latham, Huson, Montana, said HB 177 is an effort to cut costs 
and eliminate the redundant position of the county superintendent 
of schools. He urged the committee's support of the bill. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

Gwen Anderson, Teton County Superintendent of Schools,Choteau, 
suggested that school district clerks, treasurers, and OPI would 
not be equipped to handle the added responsibilities. She said 
Section 21 of the bill erodes the power of trustees in school 
district fiscal matters. Ms. Anderson stated there are already 
mechanisms in place to reduce the county superintendent's office 
to part-time if the county sees fit to do so. She said the 
responsibility should remain at the local level. Ms. Anderson 
disagreed with the fiscal note, contending the county 
superintendent is not subject to over-time pay, as are the county 
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clerk and recorder and employees in the treasurer's office. She 
stressed the county superintendent's position is an important 
part of the checks and balances in the educational process. 

REP. LARSON, House District 65, Seeley Lake, stated he stands in 
opposition to HB 177 on behalf of the educators in his district. 
He commented the position of county superintendent is a 
repository of skills which many local schools do not have. He 
insisted it is the single most important office to rural school 
districts in House District 65. 

REP. HAYNE, House District 10, Dupuyer, offered a written 
testimony by the Glacier County Superintendent of Schools, Darryl 
Omsberg. EXHIBIT 2 

Rachel Vielleux, County Superintendent of Schools, Missoula, said 
the major function of the county superintendent is not just to 
perform as informational conduits. She stated school districts 
and counties were promised a software system by OPI which would 
allow districts to enter and send budget information directly to 
the county superintendent's office. Ms. Vielleux said school 
districts have yet to receive this software system. She suggested 
the inefficiency of the system does not lie within the county 
superintendent's office, but with the sending of information to 
Salt Lake City by OPI, in order that budget materials, be entered 
into computers there. " 

Berna Jean Niemi, School District Clerk, Roy Public Schools, 
offered written testimony to the committee. EXHIBIT 3 

Cort Harrington, Montana County Treasurers Association, explained 
HB 177 just transfers duties and does not eliminate them. He said 
the transferred duties would create the need for additional staff 
in the county treasurer's office. He presented written testimony 
from the Fergus County Treasurer, Susan Spurgeon. EXHIBIT 4 

Karl Roosa, Powell County Superintendent of Schools, testified in 
opposition to HB 177. 

Lynda Brannon, Montana Association of School Business Officials, 
offered written testimony from MASBO and from Mildred Fleming, 
District Clerk, St. Regis. EXHIBIT 5 

Don Waldron, Montana Rural Education Association, said MREA does 
not see HB 177 as a cost saving measure. He suggested OPI would 
need a larger budget to handle the added responsibilities. 

Bruce Moerer, Montana School Boards Association, commented on the 
loss of control of the board of trustees in the bill. He also 
expressed concern for rural districts in the state. 

Rosalie English, Roy, Montana, remarking on the need for county 
superintendents, asked the committee to oppose HB 177. 
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Kitty Logan, Teaching Principal, Swan Valley School District, 
asked to go on record in opposition to HB 177. 

Loran Frazier, School Administrators of Montana, suggested HB 177 
would remove a position SAM believes is necessary and will 
someday be brought back if eliminated. 

Sheila Koepke, District Clerk, Mountain View Elementary School, 
Cut Bank, said county clerks' offices would be required to add 
additional staff in order to handle the increase in job 
responsibilities. She asked the committee to oppose HB 177. 

Gordon Morrison, Director of Montana Association of Counties, 
stating he speaks for 43 . county commissioners, asked the 
committee to give a do not pass recommendation on HB 177. 

William Kleinsasser, District Clerk, Lewis and Clark County, 
asked to go on record in opposition to HB 177. 

Craig Brewington, Hellgate Elementary School, Missoula, asked the 
committee to oppose HB 177. 

REP. CLARK, House District 31, Ryegate, said the fiscal note was 
not credible. He asked to go on record in opposition to HB 177. 

Jack Copps, Deputy Superintendent of Public Instruction l stated 
Nancy Keenan, the superintendent of OPI, does not wish to go on 
record in favor of nor opposed to HB 177. She disagrees with the 
comment the position of county superintendent of schools is 
unnecessary. He noted the superintendent suggested a study be 
done which addresses the whole of the educational process rather 
than one small part. 

Allan Lowry, Glacier County Commissioner, asked to go on record 
in opposition to HB 177. 

Nor.ma Grabofsky, District Clerk, Miami Elementary School, Pondera 
County, questioned if the county treasurer's office would have an 
individual qualified enough to address school budgetary concerns 
and teacher evaluations. 

Linda Bruner, County Superintendent, Pondera County, presented 
written testimony from Marlene Stoetzal Fischer, Pondera County 
Treasurer, and asked to go on record in opposition to HB 177. 
EXHIBIT 6 

REP. GERVAIS, House District 9, Browning, asked to go on record 
in opposition to HB 177. 

REP. REHBEIN, House District 21, Lambert, asked to be put on 
record in opposition to HB 177. 

Betty Brumwell, Dutton School Business Manager, sent in written 
testimony. EXHIBIT 7 
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Bonnie Boggs, Teacher, Loma Elementary School, offered written 
testimony in opposition to HB 177. EXHIBIT 8 

Isabel Zook, Clerk of School District #83, submitted written 
testimony. EXHIBIT 9 

Beth Bergum, District Clerk, Winifred, contributed written 
testimony opposing HB 177. EXHIBIT 10 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

REP. ROSE asked REP. BIRD to identify the educational leader of 
rural schools if the county superintendent position is removed. 
REP. BIRD stated HB 177 will not work without the unification of 
small school districts. 

REP. SIMPKINS commented on OPI's request to be exempt from HB 28 
which required standardization of direct electronic reporting on 
financial data. He asked Mr. Copps why OPI requested to be exempt 
when it does not have the computerized capability to receive 
information from districts in forms other than by paper transfer. 
Mr. Copps replied the technology is there but time and cost are 
needed to implement the system. He indicated only some of the 
larger school districts in Montana have the capacity ~o execute 
the implementation. ' 

Closing by Sponsor: 

REP. BIRD said HB 177 touches only one part of the educational 
puzzle. -She said county superintendents perform a variety of 
functions, but stressed HB 177 would work to maximize the 
efficiency of the system. REP. BIRD asked the committee to view 
the bill as a catalyst toward positive change. 

HEARING ON HB 143 

Opening Statement by Sponsor: 

REP. SWANSON, House District 79, Bozeman, stressed HB 143 does 
not affect elementary schools, high schools with 25 or more 
students, schools more than 20 miles from another school, or 
schools where students would need to ride for more than one hour 
to school. She insisted it is not a bill forcing any school to 
close. She highlighted the change in the law that would occur 
with the passage of HB 143. REP. SWANSON said the bill makes a 
change in foundation programs and would impact only the smallest 
high schools, those with fewer than 25 students not farther than 
20 miles from the next nearest school. She stated HB 143 would 
make the manner in which the state deals with small high schools 
consistent with the way it deals with small elementary schools. 
REP. SWANSON maintained the state cannot continue to support 
these small schools. Depending upon the amount of schools 
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affected, the bill could recognize a savings to the state of 
$200,000 to $400,000. She said the voters of Montana are looking 
to the Legislature to make savings in the state budget which make 
sense. REP. SWANSON distributed a chart to the committee 
outlining the potential savings to the state. EXHIBIT 11 

Proponents' Testimony: 

REP. SPRING, House District 77, Northern Gallatin County, 
advocated the passage of HB 143. He declared the state cannot 
afford to support all of the programs everyone wants. 

Opponents' Testimony: 

REP. REHBEIN, House District 21, Lambert, remarked HB 143 has the 
potential of "breaking the backs" of numerous rural communities. 
He said HB 143 would eventually cause the destruction of many 
small towns because the closure of schools would result in the 
loss of community focus. 

Bob Anderson, Montana School Boards Association, stated HB 143 is 
no more than a piecemeal approach toward fixing what is wrong 
with state government. He noted MSBA, representing over 1500 
school trustees across the state, has adopted a resolution to 
look at the issue of school consolidation. Mr. Anderson made it 
clear MSBA considers HB 143 to be a consolidation bil~. He asked 
if the counties or the university system have been responsible 
enough to consider consolidation. 

Trudi Peterson, Member of the Judith Gap Community, announced she 
is against any consolidation that will discriminate against the 
welfare of children in her community. She commented on the 
difficulty surrounding travel time and travel conditions during 
adverse weather. Ms. Peterson provided written testimony and 
distributed photographs taken during a recent snow storm 
depicting potential hazardous driving conditions on roads in her 
district. EXHIBITS 12 and 13 

Don Waldron, Montana Rural Education Association, commenting on 
the objective of districts to maintain local control of the 
destiny of their schools, said MREA is against HB 143 because it 
is an attempt to consolidate schools in a back-door manner. He 
said the bill would'increase local mill levies to impractical 
levels and would be in violation of the guidelines set forth in 
the first school funding decision issued by the Montana Supreme 
Court. Written testimony was provided. EXHIBIT 14 

Kay Cain, School Board Chairman, Hellgate Elementary, said the 
people in this state do not want consolidation. She stated the 
cost of education in Montana is well below that of most states in 
the country, and produces higher results. Ms. Cain stressed the 
dropout rate of small high schools is so low it more than makes 
up for the "potential" savings which could be recognized by the 
passage of the bill. 
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Kurt Dyer, High School Board Trustee, Brady, contended most bills 
dealing with consolidation and school finance are discriminatory 
only towards small schools. Written testimony was provided. 
EXHIBIT 15 

Carl Odegard, Board of Trustees, Outlook Public Schools, 
presented written testimony. He said the savings to the state and 
the per pupil costs in small districts, as noted in recent 
newspaper articles, are flawed. Mr. Odegard asked the committee 
to vote against HB 143. EXHIBIT 16 

Don Spritzer, Elementary School Board Trustee, Hellgate 
Elementary School, Missoula, said HB 143 threatens local control 
in school districts. He explained that since some small high 
schools share teachers and support staff with their elementary 
schools, the bill would have a negative impact on elementary 
schools as well. 

Richard Cameron, Superintendent of Schools, Lavina, stressed HB 
143 would transfer a tax burden, rather than save money. He said 
the treasurer of Golden Valley County informed him that districts 
in his county lose money in the foundation process. Written 
testimony was provided. EXHIBIT 17 

David Konecny, Superintendent of Schools, Willow Creek, commented 
HB 143 will force consolidation of small schools. He 'said the 
consolidation of the five smallest high schools in Montana would 
translate to only five out of every three thousand dollars of the 
state deficit. Mr. Konecny stressed the bill would degrade the 
cooperative interaction between "home and school" that underlie 
effective education. Written testimony was provided. EXHIBIT 18 

Joe wester, School Board Chairman, Willow Creek, suggested 
passage of HB 143 would result in a great loss to the tax base 
and an increase in unemployment in the Willow Creek community. 

Trudi McLean, Willow Creek, announcing she is proud of her 
community, said if the high school were to close, the town would 
not only lose at least fourteen businesses, but its identity as 
well. 

Naida Allen, Junior, Willow Creek High School, said that small 
towns set the foundation for family values. She commented on the 
close one-on-one approach teachers are able to give students in 
small schools. Ms. Allen said Willow Creek School does not suffer 
the problems of larger schools. Written testimony was provided. 
EXHIBIT 19 

Darby Trim, Senior, Willow Creek High School, presented written 
testimony expressing his affection and concern for Willow Creek 
and its school. EXHIBIT 20 

Ken Allen, Native of Willow Creek, commenting on the history of 
Willow Creek, said there would eventually be nothing left of the 
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town if the school were to close. He insisted the town could not 
support the school if foundation funding were cut further. 

REP. CLARK, House District 31, Ryegate, said he does not believe 
it is up to the Legislature to force consolidation on school 
districts. He maintained people around the state will consolidate 
when they are ready to do so. REP. CLARK suggested transportation 
costs would effectively outweigh the projected savings if all the 
small schools in the state were forced to consolidate. He said 
education in smaller schools rivals that of larger ones, and 
smaller schools should not be viewed as giving a lesser quality 
education. 

REP. BARNETT, House District 76, Belgrade, referring to the U.S. 
Constitution, and rights 'left to the states and to the people, 
suggested that problems should be settled as close to the source 
as possible. He said HB 143 would accentuate the disparity in 
funding between large and small schools in Montana. 

Ronald Pfeifle, School Board Trustee, Power School District, said 
he is against forced consolidation of schools. He stressed the 
importance of the small town lifestyles which residents in 
Montana desire. 

Tom Sparks, Plevna, asked to go on record in opposition to HB 
143, asserting local control should be left with local" school 
boards. 

Dean Harmon, Bainville, commenting he was not testifying to 
defend jobs, said the value system of the state and the nation 
has come from the soil. He asked the committee to consider the 
importance of the survival of small towns in Montana, and urged 
the committee not to vote for a bill which would threaten rural 
communities by potentially forcing the closure of schools. 

Vance Anderson, Bainville, stressing the excellent education 
children obtain in small schools, told the committee that a loss 
of rural schools would translate to a loss in the tax base of the 
state. Written testimony was provided. EXHIBIT 21 

Daryl Giese, school Board Chairman, Bainville, read letters 
written by third and fourth graders at Bainville School. 
EXHIBITS 22 and 23 

Ruthie Horob, School Board Member, Bainville, presented written 
testimony. She explained she would be forced to take her 
children from a Montana school district and place them in one in 
North Dakota if HB 143 were to result in the closure of Bainville 
School. She asked the committee to consider all of the costs 
involved with consolidation. EXHIBIT 24 

Ben Lehfeldt, Student Body President, Lavina High School, 
presented a petition from Lavina School and offered his own 
academic success to demonstrate the quality of education which 
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can be obtained at a small rural school. He asked the committee 
to vote against HB 143. EXHIBIT 25 

REP. KNOX, House District 29, Winifred, noted HB 143 will result 
in the forced consolidation of schools. He said it will prompt 
the destruction of a large part of the social structure of 
Montana. REP. KNOX called attention to the greater potential of 
family disintegration if children are forced to attend school in 
another community. 

David Ott, Board of Trustees Chairman, Reed Point Public Schools, 
stated the savings suggested by HB 143 would not be recognized. 
Written testimony was provided. EXHIBIT 26 

Julie Lutke, Reedpoint High School, stressed the good aspects of 
attending a small school. She asked the" committee to consider 
these aspects when deciding on HB 143. 

REP. NELSON, House District 19, Medicine Lake, noted her 
agreement with previous testimony and asked for a no vote on HB 
143. 

SEN. NATHE," Senate District 10, Redstone, stated his opposition 
to the bill. Since there are many small schools in his district 
that could be affected, he asked the committee to give HB 143 a 
do not pass recommendation. 

Loran Frazier, School Administrators of Montana, asked to go on 
record in opposition to HB 143. 

Elm Oaks, Willow Creek, emphasized consolidation does. not solve 
the problems facing education in the state. He noted large 
schools complain of overcrowding, and small schools offer equal 
or higher quality education because students get more direct 
attention in the classroom. 

Harold Blattie, School Board Chair, Rapelje Public Schools, 
stated the Legislature is charged with providing a basic quality 
education for the students in the state. He said one of the 
consolidations with which he is familiar did not save the local 
taxpayers money. It did, however, make a great profit for the 
transportation contractor. Mr. Blattie said taxpayers in rural 
communities are not 'getting back what they pay into the 
foundation fund. 

SEN. TVEIT, Senate District 11, Fairview, asked the Legislature 
to look at the consolidation of services, not of schools. He 
noted his strong opposition to HB 143. 

Norm Hagen, Superintendent of Schools, Lambert Public Schools, 
commented on the probable increased transportation time of 
students already traveling a long distance to school. He asked 
the committee to consider the potential loss of teaching jobs in 
one district to teachers from another district with higher 
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seniority and greater pay if consolidation were to occur. 

Al Thiessen, Lambert, stood in agreement with all of those 
opposed and asked the committee to vote against HB 143. 

G.B. Schmierer, Savage, invited the sponsor of the bill to the 
school in Savage in order to see what a small school is able to 
accomplish. 

John McNiels, Superintendent of Schools, Savage, said it would 
cost the taxpayers of Savage more if schools were forced to 
consolidate. He stood in disagreement with the statement the 
taxpayers of the state want this bill, and asked the committee to 
consider a Do Not Pass on HB 143. 

Gerri Backes, Lambert, stood in opposition to HB 143. 

REP. ELLIS, House District 84, Red Lodge, stated HB 28, 
introduced during the 1989 summer session, which initially 
proposed raising the foundation schedules for high schools 
approximately 20%, and for elementary schools approximately 13%, 
did not pass. He noted a compromise followed. The compromise 
increased the schedules for those elementary schools with over 
300 students by nearly 8%. The result is that there are presently 
schools with between 14 and 50 students who receive less 
foundation money than any school in the state with greater than 
300 students. REP. ELLIS maintained there is no other state in 
the nation with similar foundation schedules. He commented on the 
success of students who have graduated from Robert's High School 
in Carbon County, stressing the high degree of educational 
quality students can receive at small schools. REP. ELLIS 
referred to the presence of the House Select Committee whose 
purpose it is to study school funding, and said legislation 
brought forth this session needs to be fair to all Montanans. He 
stated those individuals who support consolidation in Carbon 
County generally live in towns large enough where the threat of 
closure of their own schools is not imminent. REP. ELLIS agreed 
with the comment an in-depth look must be taken at education, but 
stressed he was against a political piecemeal approach to solving 
the problem. 

REP. SIMPKINS, House District 39, Great Falls, emphasized his 
opposition to forced consolidation. He said smaller schools in 
Montana are justified in saying they support larger schools in 
the state. REP. SIMPKINS stated HB 28 was the first bill to 
dispel the myth larger schools were supporting smaller schools. 
He said all of the small schools on the list distributed by REP. 
SWANSON exceed the guaranteed tax base amount, and therefore do 
not receive any portion of the forty million dollars collected 
statewide. He said the money they contribute goes to larger 
schools across the state. Out of twenty-nine of Montana's largest 
schools, only one does not receive guaranteed tax base money. 
REP. SIMPKINS stressed the courts recognize only the cost per 
pupil and the size of each school, not family values, test 
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scores, or student successes. He remarked on his continued 
support for local control in school districts. Utah's system of 
evaluating the performance of schools was given as an example of 
a measure of educational cost effectiveness for which REP. 
SIMPKINS has attempted to have put in place in Montana. He stated 
in order to decrease state spending by $215 million, a 27% 
decrease in funding for grades K-12, an 86% reduction in 
university system spending, or an elimination of the other 
branches of state government (with the taxpayers still 
responsible for raising thirty million dollars) will be required. 
In his closing REP. SIMPKINS contended schools need to be made 
more productive and efficient. He said he would continue to work 
toward securing local community control. 

Letters of opposition to'HB 143 from residents in rural areas of 
Montana were submitted to the committee. EXHIBITS 27 thru 63. 
EXHIBIT 27A lists the names and addresses of those individuals 
from whom letters were received. 

Questions From Committee Members and Responses: 

REP. SPRING asked David Konecny for the foundation program 
schedule amount, as determined by OPI, for the number of students 
at willow Creek School. Mr. Konecny replied the foundation 
schedule for the present twenty-one students attending Willow 
Creek High School is $144,000. ' 

REP. MCCULLOCH asked if elementary schools have been closed down 
because of regulations similar to those proposed in HB 143. REP. 
ELLIS said Hogan School was closed at a time when mandates 
required a total of five students in a non-isolated school. He 
stated the requirement has now been increased to nine students. 
REP. SWANSON asked if the closing was due to the district being 
required to pay half of the foundation costs, or because the 
number of students did not fulfill the mandated requirements. 
REP. ELLIS responded he could not remember if the school was 
mandated to close or if it closed because of economic necessity. 

REP. ELLIS asked the sponsor if she believed the Legislature 
could address the problems in education by considering a bill 
which affects such a small portion of education in Montana. REP. 
SWANSON said this piece of legislation is her attempt to address 
the financial crisis facing the state. 

REP. WYATT asked for an historical perspective of school closures 
from Andrea Merrill. Ms. Merrill said since the 1949 Foundation 
Program Act, legislation regarding funding restrictions on 
elementary schools with nine students or fewer, or high schools 
with twenty-five students or fewer, has been passed. She 
explained, in each case, the laws were rescinded by the time the 
next legislature met and thus did not have to take effect. 
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REP. SIMPKINS asked REP. SWANSON to comment on the conditions set 
by HB 28 requiring small schools to contribute money to help keep 
other schools across the state in operation. He asked if it would 
be fair to allow these smaller schools to be repaid their portion 
of the forty million dollars if foundation funds were taken from 
their districts. REP. SWANSON replied it was a judgement call. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

REP. SWANSON commented that, although she agreed with much of the 
testimony presented today, it is a requirement of the Legislature 
to reduce spending on education and human services. She said any 
piece of legislation cutting these programs will be painful, but 
reminded the committee the state deficit rests at two hundred and 
fifteen million dollars. ' REP. SWANSON asked if the taxpayers in 
Montana will vote for increased taxes in order to keep small 
communities free from disruption. She asked where cuts will be 
made if they are not made here. REP. SWANSON urged the committee 
to give HB 143 a do pass recommendation. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Adjournment: 6:34 p.m. 

Chair 

SUSAN LENARD, Se'cretary 

HSH/SL 
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Mr. Chairman, members of the Education Committee, for the record 
I am Representative Jody'Bird, House District 52, Superior. The 
bill before you, HB 177 would eliminate the financial accounting 
duties of the county superintendent of schools and transfer those 
duties to the superintendent of public instruction (OPI) , county 
treasurer, or clerks of the school districts. 

Because I have not yet received the fiscal note from the budget 
office, and cannot pinpoint the cost-savings involved, I asked 
the Chair's indulgence in delaying this hearing; however, he 
assured me you will consider the fiscal impact during executive 
session on the bill. It is my intent that local control remain 
in the schools and the county, who would deal directly'with each 
other and OPI. 

HB 177 is cosponsored by approximately twenty legislators from 
both sides of the aisle and both houses. There are also a number 
of interests who support this concept, but whom you may not hear 
from today for various reasons. 

HB 177 was drafted by your researcher, Andrea Merrill. Should 
you have questions during executive session, I am sure Andrea 
will be able to either answer them or point you to an appropriate 
source. 

This bill has been reviewed extensively by OPI and received some 
input from their office during the drafting process. I am not 
certain whether Greg Groepper or anyone from OPI will appear 
today to explain how it works. Certainly you as members of this 
committee have the privilege of asking him, however. It is my 
understanding that some county superintendents are not currently 
and may not have been performing some of the duties addressed 
in HB 177 for a period of time. 

Rather than the traditional promotional pitch, I'd rather share 
this story with you. At times when my spirit needs a lift, I 
listen to children's music. I'm.still just a little kid in an 
old body, it would seem. One of the songs is about a 
"coopasaurus", a dinosaur who has learned to cooperate with his 
friends, and won't be ignored. I share this partly because I 



January 20, 1993 
HB 177 
Page 2 

heard it stated once or twice, prior 
bill, that county superintendents of 
"dinosaurs" - a matter on which I do 
comment. 

EXHIBIT_..;,..\ ~--
DATE (t-l.o/$~ 
~ l]1 

to the introduction of this 
schools are essentially 
not feel qualified to 

The words of the song say "I'm'a coopasaurus, and no, no, no, you 
can't ignore us, do the coop walk - help your neighbor, help him 
a lot ... ". The song goes on to talk about an octopus whose many 
arms are outstretched to grab everything he can get for himself, 
and consequently finds himself friendless - so he learns to use 
ALL his arms to be helpful to others, including the coopasaurus. 
And the octopus finds friends, as a result of his "attitude 
adjustment". 

I hope each one of you present in this room today will choose the 
"coopasaurus walk" over the former self-centered, grab-it-for
myself attitude of the octopus, who, upon realizing a need for 
change, took action, and saw that things really began to work for 
him in a positive way. I believe helpful change can work for 
those of you whose arms are attached to education, as well. 

This bill has been discussed with members of OPI, MSBA, SAM, 
MREA, MEA, about 25 county superintendents of schools, and many 
others during the course of its formation. Consequently, it's 
concepts have had lots of airing. I have been assured by OPI 
staff that this bill will cause no increase in FTE for their 
office. It also appears that schools can handle these financial 
accounting duties without much difficulty. 

Again, I thank you, Mr. Chairman and the members of this 
committee for your indulgence. I believe HB 177 has the 
potential to be a "coopasaurus bill", if all the octopuses/octopi 
(yes, I did look this up in the dictionary and either is correct) 
will agree to do a little letting go with all their arms and use 
them for cooperative purposes. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Representative Jody Bird 
House District 52 

JB:ag 
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January 17, 1993 

Representative Harriet Hayne 
Capitol Station 
Helena, Mr 59620 

Dear Representative Hayne: 

The purpose of this cammunication is to request your opposition to 
House Bill 177. This bill is being sponsored by Representative 
J. Bird of Superior, M:::>ntana. The passage of this bill will be 
detrimental to the Office of Public Instruction, local goverriments 
and schools. 

I'm urging you to attending the hearing on Wednesday, January 20, 
1993, at 3:00 p.m., before the House Education Ccmnittee, to 
testify against House Bill 177. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

N'~-'~ 
Darryl D. Qnsberg 
Glacier County Superintendent of Schools 
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Dear House Education and Cultural Resources Committee, 

EXHIBIT_~3"",!"""", __ 
DATE. !/w 193 

f I 

1!16 \]:z. 

As a school district clerk of 14 years, I would like address House Bill 177. 

First of all, this bill not only takes away some responsibilities of the County 
Superintendent, it puts the control ,af this money in the hands of people who are not 
familiar with each individual school. This bill will make it very hard to solve any 
problems that may come up in a timely and efficient manner. 

Secondly, the Roy School District has called on the County Superintendent many 
times to solve problems and assist in conflict resolutions with parsnts, teachers, and 
administrators. Our office has used the County Superintendent and her staff to 
complete forms, trustee reports, budgets, and other financial reports. Without the 
information contained at the County Superintendent's office, these forms would have 
been much more difficult if not almost imp,?ssible to complete accurately., 

Because the County Superintendent is local, she is able to relate well to our needs 
and give assistance when needed either personally or by referring us to the 
appropriate resource. 

Our County Supt. is and has been actively involved in many educationai groups and 
organizations. She also is the coordinator of the Fergus County Spelling Bee and 
other functions such as this. She takes an active role in providing workshops for 
clerks, supt.'s, transportation directors, and bus drivers. She sees the needs of these 
diverse groups and strives to meet those needs through personal help, giving 
referrals, providing education, and sharing information. 

With the above stated reascns in mind, I strongly oppose House Bill 177. 

---Sincerely, 

-/3,JMrLruCP/)L-cr~ 
Berna Jean Niemi, Clerk 
Roy Public Schools 
Roy, MT 59471 
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DATE. \ h-D{S? 
FERGUSCOUNTY~_~17~7_' --_ 

PO Box 980 
Lewistown, MT 59457 
January 19, 1993 

STATE OF MONTANA 
Lewistown, Montana 59457 

To the Honorable Chairman and Members of the 
House Education Committee 

RE: HB 177 

I would like to request that you oppose HB 177 - An act eliminating 
the financ{al accounting duties of the County Superintendent of 
Schools and transferring those duties to the Superintendent of 
Public Instruction, County Treasurer or Clerks of the School 
District. 

Fergus County has 13 different school clerks for schools ranging 
in size from Lewistown's schools to one-room schools in the rural 
area. The majority of these clerks depend on the guidance of 
the County Superintendent of Schools to help from everyday type 
problems to Trustee Reports. 

As County Treasurer, with a minimum of staff, I can't imagine 
having duties that are currently handled by a very knowledgeable 
County Superintendent transferred to my office without hiring 
additional personnel - if I am faced with hiring additional people -
why not leave the County Superintendent in charge of these duties? 

In efforts to make County Government more efficient, HB 177 is 
not the solution. I feel strongly that the system that we have 
currently-that HB 177 addresses-is fine AS IS!!! 

Your consideration of these comments will be greatly appreciated. 

Sincerely, J 
~{)ilJ~L~Jf2P 
Susan Spurgeon 
Fergus County Treasurer 
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Montana Association of School Business Officials 
One South Montana Avenue Helena, MT 59601 

Lynda Brannon, Executive Director (406) 442-5599 

I worked for the OPI for 13 years before taking the position I 

have now representing school clerks. In that time, I worked 

closely with district clerks and county treasurers. Not once in 

that time can I recall anyone person out there stating that they 

didn't have enough to dQ. 

District clerks are stretched to the limit now with a massive 

work load. I would like to read you one paragraph of a letter 

sent to Senator Stang regarding the workload on district clerks 

and administrators. 

County Treasurers also are not looking for work. 

already stretched passed its capacity. 

Thj..3 office is 

Many times the 

information from their office is months behind. You will only 

compound the problem with this bill. 

I have - not attended any of house bill 2 hearings in which the 

appropria~ion for OPI has o~curred. I doubt that with the 

states' dire financial situation there is extra money being 

appropria~ed for them and if facts were known, they are probably 

not test i ::ying t.o please take money &'.'lay since we h::;.v,::. employee::' 

area_ To absorb the duties mentioned in this bill. either more 

employees would haVe to be hired at OPI or the chosen few who do 

the actual work would be stretched so far they would break. 

As you take action on this bill, please consider what you are 

transferring to other folks. We are not opposed to change but 

lets do it in a manner that will improve things not make them 

worse. 

ATTACHMENT 



34 Fir Street 
Trout Creek, MT 59874 
November 9, 1992 

Mr. Barry Stang, Senator 
St. Regis, Montana 59866 

Dear Mr. Stang: 

.wV EXHI8IT----:5~ __ _ 
@,;Y' DATE_~120 \<:\3 __ 

SS rif"> \1] 

I have been reading vi th mixed xeelings and growing alarm, the 
comments ox you and your contemporaries regarding the costs ox 
education, speci£ically in the K-12 Administration area. 

After 20 years as a District Clerk and Business Manager in Montana, (who is 
admittedly pro-management) I offer 'some very good reasons why K-12 administration 
might be considered costly. A point of information: our Chief Executive Officer 
-- the Superintendent -- is paid only 20% more per day than our highest paid 
teacher. There is not just ~ reason, the reasons are collective. 

1. Most administrators of Class C schools (those which you must admit are 
being specifically targeted by the legislature for "consolidation") are SUPPOSED 
TO BE LEADING THE SCHOOL to acco.plish the .ost for the education of the 
students.. This is the theory. In fact, the administrators do far more than 
administer the "education" portion of the schools -- they are deluged with the 
demands of the teachers' unions (who apparently have very active and successful 
lobbyists affecting the decisions of both you and your conte.poraries l~ho demand 
increasingly higher salaries for increasingly fewer responsibilities, collective 
bargaining which crosses over into the rights of management and the boards of 
trustees, etc. Administrators must also keep up with all the district's legal 
requirements (ARM alone accounts for 20 to 25 pages quarterly plus the BIG one 
after the legislature adjourns), plus being aware of the EEOC, Human Rights 
Commission, AHERA, and many other regulatory acts and agencies. In addition most 
'C' administrators are additionally acting as principal of either K-8 or 9-12. 

2. Most administrators have long ago forgotten what an eight-hour day feels 
like. They are recipients of all sorts of telephone calls, demands, complaints 
and criticism after school hours. A more accurate description is that they are 
literally on 24-hour call. (Our superintendent is even required to live on the 
school grounds!) 

3. Most administrators, in addition to being in charge of the educational 
climate of the school, have supervision of lunchrooms, bus fleets, pupil 
transportation, building maintenance, either the occasional overcrowded classroom 
or classes with too few students (but required by accreditation standards), and 
must evaluate all the personnel involved as well. 

4. Most administrators SHOULD ATTEND their professional meetings. They must 
keep their boards of trustees informed, must 'cooperate" with every school
related organization, plus take all the criticism of every • public education 
forum" organized by local malcontents, and at all times attend every ball game, 
band concert, or any other activity connected with the school. 

5. Most administrators have, together with their District Clerk, prepared the 
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budget for the year (albeit not knowing whether the legislature will be funding 
in a different manner, whether the legislature will mandate more of the funding 
by local taxpayers), and helped the boards of trustees to decide what the mill 
levies should be (depending upon which crystal ball you may be able to rely 
upon). After this oft-maligned document is APPROVED, then it must be 
administered, after being reduced because of funding changes, changed because of 
legislation, further decreased because of collective bargaining after the fact, 
changed again because of a change in accreditation standards, rules, regulations, 
etc., after being changed still again because of the change in rates for Workers' 
Compensation Insurance, and we could go on for a page or two -- all these changes 
aust be .ade without changing the bottoa line, naturally. Then, of course, the 
administration is usually severely criticized because ·not enough money is being 
spent on: athletics, teaching supplies and frills, athletics, extra-curricular 
activities, athletics, etc. etc.' 

6. In addition to the Superintendent, there is usually one principal (who 
admittedly may be tenured), who acts as an Athletic Director, disciplinarian, 
mediator of student and/or teacher problems, helps with truancy/attendance 
problems, and helps ·put out fires', and 'other duties as assigned. I 

7. The Office of Public Instruction has increased the reports required from 
all school districts by leaps and bounds. Not only that, but far too many of 
these reports are poorly designed, which makes completing them awkward at best. 
Not even good business practices are implemented in some cases, i.e. one method 
for accounting, but an entirely different method for reporting, which requires 
additional hours. 

I am sure I have omitted many other very important duties and responsibilities, 
but the above are those which come to mind from the week just passed! 

This District Clerk/Business Manager, who is a Public Accountant, with a total 
of over 25 years in school accounting, can give you a very good example of why 
school administration costs so much. My position 17 to 20 years ago was very 
different. At that time (with the saae number of teachers and only three fewer 
other e.ployees) I could, WITHOUT A COMPUTER, do all the accounting and required 
reports, payroll and required reports, special programs and required reports, in 
an average of 8 to 10 hours per week. Now, with all the regulations imposed by 
OPI, the State and Federal Agencies, etc., WITH A BUSY 200-MB, VERY EFFICIENT 
COMPUTER, I can rarely get everything done in a 40-hour week. 

One isolated example of why: A couple of years ago, OPI decided that schools 
should go on to the GAAP accounting program (which is logical), but instead of 
just g01ng on to it, they decided to 'phase it in'. First they hired one person 
to 'implement the program". ,Then that person had to have an assistant "to phase 
it in'. At this writing there are at least three full-time (and now probably 
PERMAHEHT) positions plus a shared department director, vho are probably going 
to keep the changes coaing to insure their jobs viII be permanent. Then OPI had 
to have a completely new computer (LARGE!!) which of course would require more 
people to input the information. 

Note: If this is being done at every level in State Government, which it 
probably is, I can see WHY Montana is in trouble! 

Now if you happen to be listening to the MEA/AFT unions touting their brand of 
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site-based management, please be advised that the 'duty-free' periods they now 
have in their contracts (from 1/6 to 2/7 of the day plus lunch) would most surely 
still be in effect. Not only that, it could, and probably would, be perpetuated 
because teachers are tenured (administrators, except for principals, are not). 
Having seen and worked with some of these teachers' reports, and experiencing the 
reliability of their paper work for 20 years, 1 can emphatically assure you that 
costs of administration would .ost definitely INCREASE! 

Do not misunderstand me. There are: 
1. Many GOOD teachers; 
2. Many teachers who were good until tenured; 
3. Many teachers tho are both good AND tenured; and 
4. Many teachers who will never comprehend the business/legal aspects 

of education -- they do not even police their own ranksl 

I question if the good people of Montana would really want to finance the costs 
of education, plus the accompanying frills requested by many teachers, PLUS the 
costs of the teachers' unions (still representing them), and most assuredly 
resultant higher-yet costs of ad.inistration. 

Please give this letter some thought. I have not cited specific examples, nor 
is that my purpose. My purpose is to try to tell you that the costs of 
administration of Class 'C' schools overall is probably not excessive, given the 
duties of the administration in these schools. If these same schools were 
consolirlated, I fail to see how it would 'save' inasmuch as the 'Superintendent 
of Consolidated Schools' would be priced higher, there is still the ~eed for 
local administrators, and my personal opinion is that there would jusfbe ~ 
additional level of administration (like the one temporary OPI position which has 
evolved into four). 

Sincerely, 

Mildred S. Fleming 
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PONDERA COUNTY 
20 4TH AVENUE S.W. 

CONRAD. MONTANA 59425 

...J. ..... ". 

January 19, 1993 

The Honorable H.S. Hanson, Chairman 
Education and Cultural Resources Cornm. 
State Capitol 
Helena, tIT 59620 

Dear Representative Hanson; 

EXHIB'T __ !o~--= 
DATE \ItO (ct3 

~B iJ7 

This letter is in regards to HB72 and its companion bill, HB177. 
I recorrmend a "no pass" for both of these bills. 

I serve as the Pondera County Treasurer and work directly with the 
school districts, the county superintendent, and the Office of 
Public Instruction. It is my opinion that the office of County 
Superintendent is necessary to facilitate the workload, to serve 
as a check and balance, and to ensure local input and control for 
our school districts. It is also my opinion that no further duties 
need be placed upon my office without hiring additional personnel. 
Therefore, ellininating the county superintendent's office will 
neither save money nor expediate the completion of necessary paper 
work for financial matters. 

Sincerely, 

~-
Marlene Stoetzel ischer 
Pondera County Treasurer 

cc: Joann T. Bird 



January 20, 1993 

TO: House Education Committee 

RE: HB 177 County Superintendents 

EXH lSIT_-_L-i -------'"'-
DATE \ (W (9~ -
as \J] 

I oppose any efforts to eliminate the office of County 
Superintendents. County Superintendents provide a valuable service 
to school districts by overseeing the budgeting and reporting 
procedures as well as providing teacher inservice and supervision. 
No other person in the county cares specifically for schools and 
would be able to fulfill school needs. 

If the state wants to reduce its expenditures, it should look at 
allciwing County Superintendents to fulfill more duties'~nd reduce 
staff at the OPI level. Taxpayers want more "local control" and do 
not want one more duty moved to the state level. Taxpayers, 
particularly from smaller towns, are willing to pay for services 
at the County level, but are tired of sending their dollars to the 
state. 

Keep County Superintendents and reduce OPI staff. 
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EXHIBIT_-tf._CJ~ ___ _ 

DATE \fWJC)3 

~8~ i]] -
I AM ISABEL ZOOK, CLERK OF SCHOOL DISTRICT f83. 

IT IS FREIGHTENING TO THINK OF REMOVING OUR LOCAL COUNTY SUPERINTENDENTS 

AND HAVE THE SCHOOL BOARDS DEAL DIRECTLY WITH OPI. IN THE PAST FEW YEARS 

cORMS COMING FROM opr HAVE BEEN RIDDLED WITH MISTAKES. THIS PAST FALL 

OUR TRANSPORTATION FORMS WERE MAILED TO CUSTER COUNTY WITH ZEROS WHERE 

DOLLAR FIGURES SHOULD HAVE BEEN. opr EVIDENTLY DIDN'T CHECK THE FORMS 

BEcORE THE COSTLY PRINTINR AND MAILING OC THESE BULKY COR~S. THE COUNTY 

SUPER I NTENDENTS I N EASTERN i10NTANA HAVE COME UP WI TH ~1ANY IDEAS TO IMPROVE 

THIS SITUATION. ALLOW THE SUPT. TO DO MORE OF THE PAPERWORK AND opr LESS, 

OP! WANTED THE CLERKS TO GET THEIR BOOKS ON COMPUTER TO SPEED THINGS UP 

AND SAVE MONEY, THE CLERKS HAVE WORKED HARD TO IMPLEMENT THIS} BUT 2 

YEARS LATER OPI CANNOT ACCEPT OUR ?~INTOUTS. THEY MAY SAY MONEY IS THEIR 

PROBLEM, BUT OUR LOCAL DISTRICTS AND OUR CO. SUPT. OFFICE MANAGED TO DO 

IT WITHIN OUR REGULAR BUDGETS. LOCALLY WE WORK TOGETHER TO GET THINGS 

DONE} PLEASE DON'T TURN MORE OPERATION OVER TO opr. 
RUNNING THE BOOKS THROUGH THE COlJNTY TREASURERS OFFICE WILL ONLY MEAN 

THAT OFcICE WILL HAVE TO HIRE MORE HELP} LIKELY NUMBER CRUNCHERS. WHAT 

PUPILS AND EDUCATION NEED ARE PEOPLE LIKE MOST OF OUR CO. SUPT, WHO ARE 

EDUCATED ON SCHOOL FINANCE AND PROCEDUPES AND KNOW WHAT IS BEHIND THE 

NEED FOR THE cORMS, THE FIGURES ARE IMPORTANT BUT THE PUPILS) TEACHERS) 

PARENTS AND TAXPAYERS NEED TO BE CONSIDERED. 

As A CLERK FOR NEARLY 30 YEARS} r BELIEVE THIS BILL WOULD ONLY INCREASE 

COSTS OF EDUCATION AS WELL AS REMOVE LOCAL INPUT. 



TO: 

FROM: 
RE: 

HOUSE EDUCATION & CULTURAL RESOURCE SUBCOMMITTEE 

BETH BERGUM, DISTRICT CLERK, WINIFRED, M1'. 

HOUSE BILL 177 

MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE: 

EXHIB IT---.....",..I..I ().=". ~,...".. ~~..:;:::; 

DATE!;,..._\+(W~/...:::;8'_3 ..... ~=== 
as--l...\ 1.L..,7'--__ -====_ 

As a member of MASBO and a clerk in a high school/elementary school 
in Fergu~ Cotmty, I would like to address HS 177. 
I fail to see the practicality of the proposed legislation. Further, 
I fail to see the cost effectiveness of assigning financial 
responsibility to the Office of Public Instruction when these duties 
are being performed on a more local level. 
I understand there is already in place mechanics which allow a 
county to reduce the time on task of the county superintendent 
position, if this is deemed advisable. I see no reason for 
any further action on this matter. 
In Fergus County, not only does the superintendent assist with 
the financial affairs of the districts, she is involved in many 
other worthwhile aids to schools. She is a member of the local 
clerk's group and disseminates information as well as presenting 
outside speakers. She is a member of the local school superintendent's 
organization and the county transportation committee and provides 
services to both groups. 
Fergus County has six rural schools, five high school/elementary 
combinations and the Lewistown schools. A great deal of time is 
spent assisting the rural schools, in addi tion to services -'to 
the schools employing a school superintendent. 
While we all acknowledge the State of Montana must find ways 
to cut expense, I do not feel this would be-cost effective 
enough to warrant the loss of the office. Our Office of Public 
Instruction does. a fine job in the areas they are now assigned, 
but ,could not possibly replace the local level control of the 
office of county superintendent. Further destruction of local 
control can only hurt our state. 
Schools in the state need the county superintendent of schools to 
continue to provide services to the local area. It is in the 
best interest of the state. 
Thank you. 

~r~~BUSiness 
Winifred School District No. 115 
Winifred, Mt 59489 

~ .. 
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Chairman Hanson and members of the House Education and 

Cultural Resources Committee, my name is Trudi Peterson, a member 

of the Judith Gap community. 

We are opposed to any type of consolidation that will 

discriminate against the welfare of our children. We feel the 

burden of additional transit time, coupled with the certainty of 

bus travel during adverse weather and poor road conditions 

COY,st it ut es a severe hardship. Elimination of community, 

fragmentation of families, less income, lowered tax base, higher 

liability insurance costs, definite increases in unemployment, 

additional welfare costs, mass exit of people from the State due 

.to loss of jobs are but a few major factors to be considered. 

Our state is very concerned about our econo~y and should 

rightly be. Financial stability is the groundwork from which all 

aspects of an economy flourish. I f forced COy,;;fat iCI)", OCC'Jrs 

through the passage of HB 143, the community of Judith Gap will 

be devastated. 

Some parents may have to buy another home in another 

community with one parent and students staying there, while the 

other parent is at the other home. Or children may have to board 

in the town where they will be schooled. Neither of these 

options are good for students or families. 

Over half of the students in the community are riding a bus. 

Many of these students are on the bus the maximum amount of time 

all clwed by 1 aw. If they were bussed to another school, 18 to 24 

mi les further, that riding time would increase. We are 

singularly unique in the fact that the sparseness of our 
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population and vastness of our State are not comparable to any 

other situation. We do not feel our children should be 

discriminated against because of this uniqueness. 

I would like you to view these pictures taken midday 3 to 5 

miles from Judith Gap, as a mother and her children were trying 

to come to school in a ground blizzard. This is hazardous. 

A contributing factor to the quality of education we feel 

our students are )",ow receiving is attributable to the 

accessibility of the local education system. We are being told 

by our President and by many education professionals that 

families and family values, as well as community, are very 

import ant. Last fall, we atte)",ded some "Red Ri bbo)", " week 

activities a~d were told that the family values that we have 

about drugs and alcohol are the best deterrents to our children's 

starting on drugs. Sending our children farther away from their 

home to educate them will make it harder for us as families and 

communities to reinforce those values. 

HB 143 singles out certain districts by arbitrarily taking 

numbers without conSidering how far students already live from 

their school or where they live in reference to another school. 

If you do not live there, how can you say that these numbers are 

appropriate for these families? 

We acknowledge and appreciate the support of many schools 

who do not believe in forced consolidation and maintain that 

local control results in the best possible education system. We 

are not here to argue the merits of large schools versus small 

schools. Each is appropriate to its own situation and should be 



allowed to continue in that manner. We ask that you allow our 

district a fair and equal opportunity to continue to determine 

what is appropriate for our children. 
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The Montana Rural Education Association is comprised of 

165 primarily rural school districts in the State of Montana. 

A common objective of the school districts is to maintain 

"local control" of the destiny of their school districts. 

MREA is opposed to House Bill 143 and believes that it is a 

back-door attempt to consolidate school districts. It has the 

initial effect of forcing significant funding back to the 

local level, which runs directly counter to the Montana 

Supreme Court decision which required the state to achieve 

equitable state funding of education. 

Montana is a rural state and will most likely always keep 

its rural nature .. When looking at Montana, only 33 of its 

population centers could be considered to be urban. (2500 or 

more inhabitants.) Their total population is approximately 

387,000. The other 432,000 Montanans live in what is 

considered rural by national standards. 

This bill has, two primary effects: first, it "transfers" 

half of the state's obligation for funding education to the 

local taxpayers. The practical effect of this "transfer" 

would be to increase local mill levies to impractical levels, 

particularly when the tax increases of HB 28 are considered. 

I 

J, 
I 
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The bill would leave school districts with little choice but 

to close or consolidate. Second, by transferring this funding 

responsibility to local taxpayers, the state would be 

violating the guidelines set forth in the first school funding 

decision issued by the Montana Supreme Court. The Court 

clearly indicated that the primary reason for the system's 

unconstitutionality was the decrease in the percentage of 

state funding for local schools. 

Montanans know when to close or consolidate their school 

districts. In 1920 there were over 3,500 school districts in 

Montana. In 1945 we had 1,700 school districts, which is now 

reduced to just over 500. Districts continually close or 

consolidate as the local taxpayers decide they are no longer 

needed, or that educational services can be more efficiently 

provided elsewhere. 

I once read: "When you cut the school a community 

bleeds." You will hear from these communities today which 

would be adversely affected by HB 143 and you can see for 

yourself how those communities would bleed. 

You need to look closely as to what type of savings would 

be realized by HB 143. On its face, no savings would be 

realized at all as 50% of the state's responsibility would be 

shifted to local taxpayers. But even this bill resulted in 

consolidation, the question remains what would the cost 

savings be? About 20 years ago wyoming went through a 

statewide consolidation of school districts. If you look at 
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their per pupil cost today, you will find that they are 

significantly higher than Montana's. 

The real questions are whether consolidation would 

significantly save the state of Montana money, and would it 

result in a better quality education for the students. 

Unfortunately, there are no answers to those questions at this 

time. The Montana School Boards Association has commissioned 

a comprehensive study of this entire area and we would urge 

that the legislature defer acting without full knowledge of 

the reasons for its actions and their ramifications. 

One thing we do know is that this bill will not save much 

money. The fiscal note indicates that for the biennium about 

~350,OOO.OO would be saved in state funds. Considering 

1991-92 statewide enrollment of 155,522 students, this comes 

to approximately $2.31 per student over the two years of the 

biennium. You need to ask this question: is the money saved 

by the state in this bill worth the disruption you are causing 

these communities? We think not. We urge you to vote do not 

pass on HB 143. 



Mr. Chainnan and Committee Members 
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On behalf of the Brady School District, Board of Trustees, Parents and 
Students of the community of Hrady. t wouid :like to present to you the 
following testimony to be considered when reviewing bills concerning school 
funding and consolidation. 

It is the consensus of the students, parents and other taxpaying members 
of our community that most legislation, part.icularly those bills dealing with 
consoHdation and school finance, are discriminatory towards only small 
schools. Most legislation deals with budget cuts targeted to force 
consolidation in smaller districts. saving money that amounts to a drop in the 
bucket. Where is legislative planning to cut back budgets of the larger 
districts to save money? 

Our small rural schools are one of Montana's crown it:.:wels. Are you 
mandating that we destroy one of Montana's most valuable resources and high 
quality products - rural-raised and educated citizens and workers? Ask how 
many large corporate business (like IBM), the Secret Service, FBI, private 
owned companies. state and federal agencies look for Mo~tana kids to 
employ? Coming from our rural communities, these people have a . 
responsible, well-educated, not afraid of "work attitude" you won't find in 
urban areas. I know because it helped land me my first job working for the 
State of Montana Department of Fish, Wildlife and Parks. I graduated from 
Brady high School and have always found that to be an asset. 

Small school District offer the reality of many positive opportunities that 
are only a dream in larger Dis}ricts. The quality of education in smaller 
districts is far above the average... Teacher .. student ratios allow for more 
individual attention to the student. Community and parent support is excellent. 
The opportunity for every student to participate and benefit from extra
curricular activities is far better than urban schools. Ninety percent of the 
students of the Brady School participate in our extra-curricular programs. We 
have much less of a drug and alcohol problem with rural area schools and 
require less Social Service monies to deal ~ith those problems. A family 
atmosphere survives in our rural communities and is the biggest reason why 
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rate to share that experience with those of us already here! Do we want to 
destroy that oPPOItunity? Forced consolidation and closing of schools will. It 
will undennine and collapse our way of Ufe that we have worked hard to 
preserve, as well as our forefathers and mothers before us. 

T7! __ 11 •• _____ ..3.: __ .. 1. __ .... 1. .. 1._ .. ___ 11 ..3.:_ .. -:_ .. ______ .. ___ &~-.! __ .. __ &_ 

rl1lauy, It::galU111g lIlt:: HlylH tHat :S111at1 U1:SUl~t:s aH:~ HUt a:s t::lll~lt::l1,t a:s lar 

as money is concerned, we seriously question that philosophy. Anyone who 
has even studied statics knows you can make numbers dance in many ways to 
show what you may want. In most cases they show only a part of the total 
picture. 

We would like to challenge this legislative session with the task that has 
never been completed as of yet: that is to make the time and tak.e the effort to 
fully process and determine all financial aspects of consolidation from all 
school district that may be involved. Please consider the follq~ng: 

1. In many cases whether or not money is saved will depend on which 
other 

district a school may chose consolidate with. There may not be any 
money saved if other districts have a higher mill levy and higher 
expenses. 

2. Fixed costs of operating an elementary district will stay the same - the 
same building is used for both elementary and high school at present. 
Fewer student would be served under consolidation. 

3. Dual transportation systems will be needed due to students being bused 
to two separate 1ocations. 

4. Will this measure save money for one year only or will it generate a 
long term savings. 

5. Our school is in excellent condition and is completely paid for. We 
could stand an increase in enrollment with no extra cost to the district. 



fix to save a possible 2 million dollars to help decrease a budget shortfall of 
three hundred million. Bigger is not better or more efficient. It was proved in 
the 1960's when my father served as chairman of the Montana School Board 
Association and served ·on President Lydon B. Johnson's National School 
Board Advisory Committee to protect and promote better school systems in the 
U.S.? TIley had a vision of better education in Montana and the U.S. 20 some 
years ago. We have done pretty good so far. Let's not destroy in Montana 
what people in other states can only envy. 

Thank-you. 
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January 14, 1992 

Emily Swanson 
House of Representatives 
Helena, Montana 59620 

Dear Representative Swanson: 
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MICHAEL M. SMITH 
Superinlendenl 

BUNKY WIRTZ 
Business Manager 

"l1ome of the Bluejays" 

These are indeed tough economical times for the state of Montana. As the Legislature grapples 

with an ever-increasing budget deficit, and weighs public services with civic and moral 

obligations, the issue of revenue and equitable expenditures becomes less clear and tangible. You, 

aloJlg with your colleagues, are confronted with a multitude of problems shaded in gray, yet are 

forced to seek black and white answers. If simple solutions were truly that easy to. achieve, your 

time in Helena would be fraught with excitement and accolades. 

We are genuinely empathetic with your dilemma. The need to balance the state budget and still 

provide quality services for the people of our wonderful state is clearly understood by all of us. We 

openly support your efforts and are dedicated to assisting you during these stressful and troubled 

times. However, we are also deeply concerned with the quality of education our young children 

will receive, now and in the future, as well as the quality of life we shall leave for them in Outlook. 

We must make every possible effort to protect and preserve what we feel is best for our children 

and our community. 

Last week you co-sponsored and submitted a bill (HB 143) that would drastically reduce the 

amount of foundation program monies that high school districts, with less than twenty-five 

students and within twenty miles of another school district, would receive. The bill seeks to 

reduce their current foundation program entitlements by 50%. Furthermore, there appears to be an 

early indication that HB143 may be amended to increase the high school enrollment requirements 

from twenty-five to forty students. This bill would result in anywhere from five to forty school 

districts losing 50% of their foundation program monies, as well as reducing their non-voted 

permissive budget limits by 50%. 

PLEASE ~OTE: A complete packet of this testimony may be located at the 

Historical Society 



Richard W. Cameron, Superintendent 
Lavina Public Schools 
Box 146 
Lavina, MT 59046 Ph. 636-2761 

EXHIBIT--!-I ]1-----
DATE 11 m ! 93 

~B lif3 

Testimony given on HB 143 House Education Committee 
January 20, 1993 

I appreciate the opportunity to testify against HB 143. This 
bill would hurt several communities by closing their schools at a 
time when their enrollments are beginning to grow. We in Lavina 
have 28 students in High School and will probably have more next 
year. Our community is starting to grow and we feel we have the 
right to develop. Closing our school, and that is the bottom 
line affect of HE 143, would deny to our community the right of 
economic development. In the past two years people have come to 
our community because of the small town and the small school. 
They recognize the advantage of having their children in smaller 
classes with the opportunity to participate in school activities. 

The Lavina Public Schools provide a quality education and a 
unique opportunity for students to take part in our extra
curricular program. Last year we had seven graduates. Three are 
enrolled in 4 year colleges and doing very well, one is enrolled 
in business college and also doing very well, two are serving in 
the United States Navy, and one is working and preparing to go to 
college. At the present time we have 14 students in band, 20 in 
chorus, every boy in high school is involved in the basketball 
program; they are either playing, managing, or operating the 
video equipment. We have 10 high school students in student 
council, one of whom is with us today. Students are not left out 
at Lavina High School 

But my purpose is not to debate statistics or to get into a 
discussion of small schools versus big schools. This bill mayor 
may not save money. It may just transfer a tax burden. Most 
consolidation does not lead to a savings in taxes. The charge 
that small schools are being unduly subsidized by larger areas 
has its bogus side. The Golden Valley County Treasurer informs 
me that our county loses money in the foundation program. More 
tax dollars flow away than come back to the county in the form of 
ANB. Now who subsidizes whom? We can go one and on about money 
savings, but even amending this bill to 40 students will not 
result in a huge savings. Many will be exempt because they are 
more than 20 miles to another high school. 

What we must do is focus on kids. On those directly affected by 
this bill. We can drag out the test scores and compare them to 
the larger schools. We can compare the success stories of 
graduates, etc., and go on and on without resnlution, but this 
bill will not help kids. Make no mistake and don"t fool yourself 
into believing it will. It may save money" it will not help 
studen~s. I have been in high schools of over 1600. Lavina is 
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the smallest school I have working in. I am very happy that my 
daughter is attending the Lavina School. She will have at least 
as great an opportunity at Lavina as she will at a larger school. 
I believe that she is the neatest little basketball player on 
earth; she can do anything. But, and it pains me to say this, 
she probably would not play for a AA school. I hope she doesnlt 
read this in a paper somewhere. 

This will hurt kids. It will hurt families. If it saves a few 
dollars in taxes, it will increase individual family costs in 
keeping kids in activities, visiting the school, etc. It will 
not increase the opportunity for students. I suggest that before 
this committee votes that you give serious consideration to 
visiting one or more of these schools. Please look at what you 
do before you do it. You are welcome at the Lavina Schools 
anytime. We have an excellent lunch program and 1111 buy lunch. 

- If the financial situation in the state of 
that we must hurt kids to solve it. it is 
strength of your convictions and say that. 
the state of Montana deserve that much. 

Thank you, 

~~ 
Richard W. Cameron 

Montana is so dire 
time to have the 

The small schools in 
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January 20, 1993 

House Education Committee 
State Capltol 
Helena, Montana 59620 

Dear Chairman Hanson and Members of the 
House Education Committee, 

I am present at the hearing this afte~noon, both on my 

own behalf and representing the Willow Creek community, to 

express opposition to HB 143 and to encourage you to kill 

this bill. While our opposition to HB 143 is based on 

many reasons, this letter will highlight only four basic 

reasons for our statement of opposition. 

Local control of community schools is essential . .c 
lJ.. 

schools are to reflect the needs and values that are deemed 

of importance to the patrons of the community. H~ 143 robs 

the community of local control of their school. It robs 

frum them their right to align educational needs and values 

with community needs and values oecause it is at root 

forced consolidation. The perceived option to match one-half 

of the foundation program dollars is in reality no option. 

Secondly, HB 143 fails to answer one question that must 

be the basis for any decision that deals with our public 

schools. "Is this decision in the best interests of our 

young people; is this what is best for our kids and their 

education?" HB 143 is not in the best interest of our kids. 

Whether a cut-off be established at 25 students or 40 

students or any 'other number, bigger is no more synonymous 

with better than smaller is with inferior. The large, 

economy-priced school is not outomatically the best buy. 

Thirdly, HB 143 strikes a blow at the cooperative 

interaction between home and school that underlies effective 

education. 

L ___ _ 
In willow Creek alone, nearly 50% of next year's 

·---------ldore than just another s1I1allschool. ----------------
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high school students will have either a brother or sister 

or both in the elementary grades. These families will 

have to send one child out of town to high school while 

keeping the others at home in their own elementary school. 

As a parent who would be faced with this myself, I know 

it will diminish the influence I want to have jn the 

development of my high sChool age son. 

Finally, school consolidation will eventually contribute 

to a negative economic impact in our small, rural Montana 

communities. The school is the hub of a small town; it 

is the one institution that lends a sense of permanency 

and stability and belonging. Where there is no high 

school, there will soon be no school period. In years 

past, communities have seen banks fail, railroads ~~ase, 

grain elevators close, yet the town survived. When the 

school closed, however, it was a different story; the 

life-blood of the town and its economic contribution to 

the state of Montana simply ceased. 

Thank you for allowing me to bring my opinions and 

feelings to this hearing. I wish you well in your 

deliberations and in the weighty decisions that lie ahead. 

Respectfully, 

f)~(-.&~J!!? 
David W. Konecny 
District Superintendent 

----------------More than just another small school. ----------------



EXH I BIT--.:..19"""--__ _ 
DAT ___ E __ \.+-( 7..O_(\--,Q,--3 __ 

~B_ \ L\:"? 
--~~-----------

P.O. BOX 234 
WILLOW CREEK, MT 59760 

18 ,JANUARY 19~)3 

To Whom It May Concern, 

House Bill 143 is wron~ for Montana. If this bill is passed 
it will shut down schools that have been runnin~ for years nnd 
have had generations of families graduate from. I am a resident 
of Willow Creek and a junior at Willow Creek Hi~h School. There 
are several reasons I feel that consolidation is wrong for this 
communi t:;.' and all a f the other small tmvns in Hontana. 

fhe community depends on the school for so many activities. 
PpopJe of all ages find en.joyment in watchjng the basketball 
tea m s pIa:;.', the :'> t \l den t s p (' r for mat ron c e r t san d p L n :( S, : 1 n dot h C' ]' 

school Hcti\-ities. Th?> srhool is the center of soci[l.J Lj fe l!l 

th~ commllnity. If von shut thE' school dOh'n. hi J lot,· t:\pel~ '.,i i I 
(' veIl t u (\ 1 I ," he com e a g h 0 s t t 0\\' n . 

In additi.on, parent.s I"ho have children in he) t h 

elementary and high school Levels will now have 
attending their childrens Cl.cti\'ities because of 
schools. 

a h<:\ I'd ~ i me 

t he ~ i' Iii. 1 11 

At Willow Creek the students are a family. The e]empntar v 

and the high school students are very close. We are big brothers 
and sisters to those younger kids. In this family you are not 
only close to the other kids but to the teachers. They are 
caring and concerned, and always willing to help, whether it be 
in school or your personal life. The teachers go that extra mile 
too make sure you are understanding the material that t hey are 
instructing. You can not get that one on one in a bigger school. 
In fact people from Three Forks have come to Wi LIm" Creek to get 
that qual~ty of education! 

In I"illm" Creek you also do not have a hard time tr:;.-in~ out~, 

for sports or other activities and there aren't any social 
cliques that mi~ht create a lot of negative peer pressure. 
If you shut down this school and all the other small schools, YOll 

, .. ;ill be putting many teachers ant of work and since .iobs [ll'P 

scarce enollgh in Hontana, the chances of these teachers sta,,'lng' 
in state are slim. 

I am the daughter of a retired Navy man. 1 have experienced 
larger schools and the education .. food, te3.cJ1er's and pc'opL,' aee 
better in Willow Creek. I have never staved in a schuol ntO)'f' 

than two years in a row and noh' that I have finallY t"ound " placE' 
t hat I knoH I am not gOinlS to have to 1 eave .. I ;"tm tc)rceci to Ltce
the fact that the school that I have spent the most time in and 
have come to lo\'e, mi~ht be shut down after my .innior "ear. 1 
w ilL a ~ a in h a vet 0 m 0\' e . I wan t to be a b 1 eta see m\' pic t, II reo n 
the ,,'all next to m;:,r grandparents and grent-gt'andpnrpnts. 

I am asking you to consider all of tid S Khett 1001dn~ at hi II 
" 1--l-3. 



Darby Trim 
Box 161 
Willow Creek, MT 59760 

To whom it may concern: 

EXHI8IT~dJ~O=----
DA TEt... __ I4-1 UD.::=.J-.) q--:;:?>,---

~8 \~~ 

On Tuesday, January 12, the Bozeman Daily Cronicle produced 
an article containing a proposition, founded by Wilbur 
Spring and carried· out by Emily Swanson, to cut funds to 
five of the smallest schools in Montana. When I found out 
about this my heart sank I have been part of the school 
system for nine years, through good times and bad. I have 
seen people who no longer have children here fight for 
nothing more than the good of the school, and elderly people 
leave their house to help in the building of our playground. 
This community cares and wants to see their children and 
sometimes even grandchildren share in the type of small 
school care that they were fortunate enough to take part in. 

The problem with drugs plaguing our schools throughout the 
country is a problem that also must be brought up. I know 
each and every student attending Willow Creek and I know 
them closely. Willow Creek High School, in my mind, is the 
one and only school in Montana which is "Drug Fr~e". I have 
spent time in both Three Forks (our alternative) 'and Willow 
Creek and I know about problems there. The safety and 
security found here should not be taken away from our 
students. 

This school is home aHay from home to me and I think, from 
experience, that students have the urge to learn when put in 
tbe situation that they learn from people (teachers and 
others) that they have grown with and who have grown right 
along with them. 

Last year my parents closed their business (Trim's Meats)and 
moved to Washington because of the lack of money in our 
state. I stayed because of my love for Montana and Willow 
Creek. I believe that the closing of the school would be 
shortly followed by the dissapearance of the place where I 
have grO\vn up. 



Attn: House Education Comm. 

Subject: HB 143 

EXHIBIT---.:;d...:..:.l ___ _ 
DATE \ 11.019'-' 
l\B lL\~ 

Box 45 
Bainville, Montana 
January 20, 1993 

I have farmed and ranched in the Bainville community for 20 
years. I have 3 children enrolled in the Bainville school 
system. They are getting an excellent education plus they 
must participate in extra curricular activities. Bainville 
is a family oriented school. Parents participate, help with 
student events, attend as spectators and serve as judges, 
piano players, etc. 

This type of activities for parents will not stop with our 
students in another school system. But miles of travel to be 
involved will increase 3 to 5 times in distance to 
participate. This alone will constitute quite an added 
expense to me and other parents. I would rather pay higher 
taxes. The children will also be required to ride a school 
bus these extra miles which in turn will be over the time 
limit law to be on a bus. The extra travel time will limit 
their time to be involved in other activities that are part 
of a good education. I thought the state was sued to make 
educational opportunities equal. In a smaller school the 
students tend to police their peers. Drugs are not the in 
thing. In larger schools this is not true. The children are 
not close and all friends. Is it not less expensive to 
prevent a problem then pay to cure it after it happens? 

The state will not save money by consolidation. You remove a 
school or part of a school from a community, it changes the 
traffic patterns. The people patternize the businesses they 
travel past. The businesses in the consolidated community 
lose business and die. People move out, usually to a 
different state. There goes state tax revenues. The 
buildings stand empty and become a tax property of the 
county. There goes your REAL ESTATE TAX revenue. The 
teachers and classified personal are riffed by the 
consolidation. There goes more INCOME TAX revenues. You then 
decide to raise property taxes to off set the loss. But 
there is a limit to the amount of taxes a business or farm 
can stand to cash ffow before they too become insolvent and 
the cycle starts over again. You have only passed the same 
problem on to your sucessor in ten years. 



EXHIBIT---::::a....:..' ___ _ 
DATE ll-z.n\9?' 
~B \t..\-?, 

Eastern Montana is a Ag based economy. You should be 
stimulating that economy. The money spent to do this would 
be returned to the economy of the state at least 7 TIMES. 
Doctors sometimes have to cut off a leg to save a life. 
Chopping off the Ag sector of Montana's economy will not 
save our states life. The FEDERAL GOVERNMENT has done just 
that and look at our US economy. eRP crippled rural 
communities and a great share of Montana. The income left 
the state. Arizona loves it! That is just one example. Must 
our state legislators mimic WASHINGTON BUREAUCRATS, picking 
on the small to feed the big, push the rural into the cities 
so they can starve on the streets in shame, ignore the 
majority to cater to a select few, all this in the name of a 
balanced budget with more government and less rights for the 
people paying the bills and taxes. 
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We, the undersigned, request that the House Education Committee kill House 
Bill 143. We students want to keE~ Lavina High School. 

~~ 
~£~ 
~--Cf(i ~vu(,ucln£/7 
h~LD..,.,.,.'>~.~)\ ... 'A;;.-.. .. =->,-j __ _ 

/ItrIP ~uit . 

I 
Z'C--,..--f,·j :~~ 

EXHI BIT-=:J.~5"_~_ 
DATE 1/2.01 ;r~ 
llB 14~ 



-<-0 M E O~ I 
Superintendent: 
Rod Olson 

Clerk: <I Dianne Booth ]i, 
Board of Trustees: < 

David Ott, Chairman 

REED POINT PUBLIC SCHOOLS 

P.O. Box 338 • Reed Point, Montana 59069 
High School 406-326-2245 • Elementary 406-326-2228 

Inn "11RgS',,-l-a"'f'"t.r frJ<. 
~ ,-i' ~" 

7"_,, "'I" 

January 20, 1993 

Testimony in Opposition to H.B. 143 

David Ott, Board Chairman 
Rod Olson, Superintendent 
Reed Point Schools 

EXHI8IT_dJQt.G,*-=r== 
DATE l)z.ol e3 
~B \'-t~ 

1. H.B. 143 discriminates against students attending small high schools by not equally 
funding the foundation program per the current schedule. The funding penalty would hurt 
students as well as taxpayers in those districts. Taxpayers in small districts already pay 
their share to help support the Foundation Program. They do not receive any G.T.B. aid, 
therefore some of their tax dollars go to districts receiving G.T.B. They would, in 
essence, be taxed double to keep their school if this bill is passed. 

2. The Reed Point School District has made a commitment to the future education of their 
children by passing a $900,000 bond issue to build a new grades 6-12 school to replace 
outdated, deteriorating facilities. The funding penalty would create an unbearable burden 
for local taxpayers who have already made a strong commitment to support their school. 
Local control is vital to education in Montana. 

3. The school is located on Interstate 90, 18 miles west of Columbus and 23 miles east of 
Big Timber. The longest bus route extends 11 1/2 miles north over poor roads. It would 
be a hardship for students and parents to travel any farther than they do now to transport 
their children to another school. 

4. The dollar savings of consolidation is very small for the sacrifice on the part of students 
and local taxpayers in rural Montana communities. We urge you not to impose this 
funding penalty on small high schools. 

ctfully submitted, 

J~-"" ~ 
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EDUCATION AND CULTURAL RESOURCES COMMITTEE 
EXHIBIT _d...7-=--..A.:..----,-
DATE..·· ~ Iw( '13 OPPOSE HB 143 

JANUARY 20, 1993 sa \-\~ \~ EXHIBIT ~~--------

Carri S. Scott 27 
P.O. Box 225 
Willow Creek, MT 59760 

Brad Robinson 
P.O. Box 84 
Willow Creek, MT 59760 

Garrett Ward Ness 
P.O. Box 242 
Willow Creek, MT 59760 

28 

29 

Paula Munoz 30 
P.O. Box 53 
Three Forks, MT 59752 

Vernon Pacovsky 
P.O. Box 44 
Bainville, MT 59212 

Dave & Dixie Harmon 
Bainville, MT 59212 

Christopher R. Horob 
P.O. Box 108 
Bainville, MT 59212 

31 

32 

33 

Audra Martin 34 

Monica Manning 35 

Kevin Conyers 36 
P.O. Box 698 
Culbertson, MT 59218 

Dana Berwick 
P.O. Box 25 
Bainville, MT 59212 

Kathy Dighans 
Bainville Schools 
Bainville, MT 59212 

Jo Dell Tonjum 
Kindergarten & Resource Room Teacher 
Bainville, MT 59212 

37 

38 

39 

P:WEA.:iE i~OTE: This complete list and eX~1ibits 27 through 63 may be located 
at t~e Historical Society 
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PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 
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PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 
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ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 
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PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
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PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 
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PLEASE LEAVE PREPARED TESTIMONY WITH SECRETARY. WITNESS STATEMENT FORMS 
ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 
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